DRAFT

Climate Change Advisory Committee Meeting
MEETING MINUTES
May 26, 2009
10:00 A.M. – 4:00 P.M.

RCSOB, Room 105 

The meeting of the Climate Change Advisory Committee (CCAC) was called to order at 10:07 A.M. on May 26th, 2009 by Sarah Hetznecker, Chair.
The following members were present:

Richard Allan, Robert J. Barkanic, , Terry R. Bossert, David Cannon, Dan Desmond, George Ellis, Sarah Hetznecker (Chair), Jan Jarrett, Vivian Loftness, Paul Opiyo, John Quigley, Paul Roth, Representative Greg Vitali, Wayne Williams, Ed Yankovich
The following members were absent:

Peter Alyanakian, Laureen Boles, James Cawley (Ex Officio), George Cornelius (Ex Officio), Representative Camille “Bud” George, Fred Harnack, Al Magnotta, Ron Ramsey, Nathan Willcox 
The following alternates were present:

Jim Elliott for Al Magnotta, Chris Masiantonio for Fred Harnack

Proxy Votes:

George Ellis for Fred Harnack; David Cannon for Terry Bossert; George Ellis for Al Magnotta
DEP staff and guests present were:

Dr. William Martin (Facilitator), Secretary John Hanger (DEP), Dan Griffiths (DEP), Joe Sherrick (DEP), Kim Hoover (DEP), Chris Trostle (DEP), Lindsey Harteis (PDA), Randy Strait (CCS), Timothy George (Greenlee Partners), Tarek Selim (Penn Environmental and Remediation), Stephanie Wissman (PA Chamber), Elizabeth Hensil (PA Association of Realtors), Terry Black (ERM), Rolf Hanson (API), Pat Henderson (Senate of PA), John Slade (All4Inc), Jeff McNally (ARIPPA).
INTRODUCTIONS: 

CCAC members and appropriate DEP staff introduced themselves to the group. Ms. Hetznecker also asked those in the audience to introduce themselves to the group.
ACTION ITEM:
Ms. Hetznecker requested motions to approve CCAC meeting minutes from the April 30 meeting.  A motion was made by Representative Vitali and seconded to approve the minutes as provided.  The motion passed unanimously.
SENATE BILL 829 AND TIMELINE DISCUSSION:
Mr. Sherrick explained the committee had requested at the previous CCAC meeting on April 30th to continue discussion of Senate Bill 829. At that meeting, a motion was made and subsequently withdrawn to support the Bill. A copy of the Bill and a letter from Senator Mary Jo White dated May 20, 2009 asking the committee for support were provided to the committee members as meeting materials.  Senate Bill 829 includes a legislative extension for the Climate Change Action Plan.  DEP’s proposed climate change timeline was also presented and discussed.  The timeline adjusts the schedule and adds a public comment period following release of the draft Climate Change Action Plan on October 9, 2009.  Following the proposed 30-day public comment period and 15-day review period for the committee, with total of 45 days for this public process, the Final Action Plan would be completed on December 18, 2009. The Final Plan would include all public comments.  
During this discussion, the following comments were made: 

· Representative Vitali stated that he opposes the motion to support Senate Bill 829.  The DEP timeline is reasonable. Further, there could be unintended consequences for extension of three months and opening the Bill.  The committee’s role is to advise the DEP. 

· Mr. Ellis asked what DEP’s position on a legislative extension is. 
· Secretary Hanger responded the adjustments to the timeline we’ve made have taken everyone’s interest into consideration.  The draft report will be ready on October 9.  The last round of public comments is not required by the statute. There are seventeen months to complete this work.  The department is offering the committee a compromise.  The 30-day public comment period is not required; it is added to the process. 
· Mr. Cannon said that the work plans were written recently and have not been available to review for seventeen months.
· Ms. Loftness asked if there would be more expertise added to the process.

· Secretary Hanger responded the schedules have been adjusted and the burden is on CCAC.

· Mr. Yancovish asked if the committee will decide to have the timeline approved.

· Secretary Hanger explained the department has come forward with a response.

· Mr. Ellis asked how DEP would respond to the missed deadline.

· Secretary Hanger said the document will be delivered on October 9 to meet the deadline.  Further public comment would be the explanation to the legislature.

Action Item – A motion was made to approve DEP Climate Change Timeline dated May 19, 2009 by Representative Vitali and seconded by Ms. Jarrett.  She said uncertainty as a result of the legislative process may derail the committee’s work. Mr. Strait from CCS said his company’s contract ends on November 30, 2009.  Secretary Hanger requested that CCS provide a list of needed data to the department.  Representative Vitali said there are finite resources available for next fiscal year.

The motion passed.  The vote count was recorded as follows:  one vote of “nay” from Mr. Bossert; one vote of “abstain” from Mr. Williams; the remainder of committee votes were “yes.”
Action Item – A motion was made to support Senate Bill 829 by Mr. Ellis and seconded by Mr. Cannon.  Representative Vitali said his motion makes this motion irrelevant and he asked the committee to vote “no.”  
The motion passed.  The vote count was recorded as follows:
· “Yes” – Barkanic, Cannon, Ellis, Allan, Bossert, Yancovich, Magnotta by proxy, Harnack by proxy (8)
· “Nay” – Heznecker, Quigley, Vitali, Jarrett, Opiyo (5)

· “Abstain” – Williams, Loftness (2)

REVIEW IMPACTS ASSESSMENT REPORT:

Mr. Sherrick discussed the status of the draft report.  State agencies have been contacted for comments and consultation by the Penn State University researchers. The draft public comment and response document lists the public comments received by DEP.  Reponses are being developed with input from Penn State. 
 The committee made the following comments:
· Ms. Loftness commented on flooding.  The report glosses over homeowners.  The real estate portion is impoverished.  The report does not provide economic opportunities.

· Mr. Bossert agrees with many of the comments provided by Mr. Cannon.  The final report is needed for the committee’s review.  Individuals from the committee have commented and not worked as a committee. The committee is not functioning in its role to provide meaningful contribution to the process.

· Secretary Hanger said he rejects Mr. Bossert’s statement.  The department is eager to craft public policy and has been seeking the committee’s input from the beginning.  

· Ms. Loftness said the electricity sector needs to have the building component identified.

· Mr. Ellis stated that responses are needed in the comment and response document.

· Secretary Hanger said the committee will get the responses.

· Mr. Cannon thinks some chapters are superficial on the topic of impacts.  There is insufficient economic analysis.

· Mr. Sherrick responded that volume two of the report will contain detailed macroeconomic analyses and be completed and available by the end of the calendar year.  The impact report is required by Act 70.

· Mr. Cannon continued with his comments that there needs to be more consistency among the chapters. The electricity chapter goes beyond the others and states conclusions.  It is much more policy-focused on implementation compared to the other chapters.

· Mr. Sherrick said the department agrees.  There will be further revisions to the report based on all of the comments. A conference call is scheduled for June 2 for feedback on the draft final report. 
PUBLIC COMMENTS:
Mr. Patrick Henderson thanked the committee and said he appreciated the vote supporting Senate Bill 829.  The action plan is a roadmap.  It is important to have buy-in for implementation.  Not all of the expertise is present in the committee membership.

There were no public comments by conference call.
JOINT Subcommittee and CCS StaTus REPORTS:

Electricity Generation, Transmission, and Distribution

Mr. Cannon gave the report.  The subcommittee has 10 work plans and two topical policy statements. Hal Nelson from CCS joined the discussion by conference call. Mr. Nelson reviewed the summary table and key work plans.  Mr. Cannon discussed which projects would trigger New Source Review in Electricity-6 work plan.  Ms. Loftness noted overlap with the Residential and Commercial sector.  Mr. Nelson said the stand alone analysis is done first and then overlaps are identified.  Those overlaps are subtracted out.  Mr. Barkanic said Act 129 requires a total of 3% reduction by 2013 in Electricity-3.  Mr. Williams said peak demand reduction programs are needed by the utilities and some involved load shifting.  Mr. Nelson will revise the Inventory and Forecast and send to the subcommittee for its May 29 meeting.

Industry and Waste

Mr. Bossert gave the report.  Industry work plans are well developed. Mr. Ellis said he sent the coal data to Mr. Nelson and Mr. Sherrick today for Industry-1 work plan.  Mr. Bossert reviewed the subcommittee’s meeting schedule. Mr. Nelson discussed the work plans as primary process efficiencies.   Rachel Anderson from CCS joined the discussion by conference call.  The Waste work plans are on schedule for completed analysis.  In Waste-2, there is business-as-usual scenario.  The team has been trying to determine where the waste is going and avoid double-counting.  Mr. Strait from CCS said the overlap adjustments across sectors have been started.  For Waste-3, the reduced transportation of waste will be quantified under Waste-5 and Waste-6.  Brad Strode from CCS joined the discussion by conference call.  He highlighted outstanding data needs under Waste-1 and Waste-2. Secretary Hanger said some digesters are under development now and the goals could be higher under Waste-5.  Mr. Elliot said a waste composition study by the department could identify construction and demolition waste numbers.
Residential and Commercial

Ms. Loftness delivered the report.  The subcommittee has been discussing the work plans. Two hand-outs were reviewed with the committee:  “Why Building Energy Use is Important” and list of critical performance goals for each work plan. Alison Bailey from CCS joined the discussion by conference call. The subcommittee will continue to discuss the work plans.
Agriculture and Forestry

Mr. Roth delivered the report. All parameters for the work plans have been identified.  The focus of Forestry-8 is wood to electricity; the rest of the plan was moved to Agriculture-3.  Fixed feedstocks are present for use in various work plans.  Secretary Hanger said DEP will host an agriculture seminar to include Department of Agriculture staff and others that can provide information that is missing in the work plans.  Ms. Jarrett said there is limited funding for Option A and Option B.  There was discussion on deer population and regeneration of forest.  Ms. Loftness thinks water conservation makes sense as a holistic approach.
Land Use and Transportation

Mr. Sherrick delivered the report for Mr. Trostle.  Transportation-1 is complete.  The recent federal agreement to adopt 50-state GHG vehicle emission standards, based on California, if finalized, will greatly reduce the emission reductions that can be claimed.  Model year 2013 and beyond would be affected.  PennDOT’s consultant has forwarded a baseline inventory to CCS. Ms. Loftness said smart growth is an important goal for Pennsylvania.  Mr. Cannon said locomotive fleets have a longer lifetime and replacement occurs later.  
Secretary Hanger summarized that the assumption is there are simple things that Pennsylvania can do to reduce emissions.  It is really important work for the committee.  

ADJOURNMENT:
A motion to adjourn the meeting was made at 3:10 P.M. by Mr. Cannon and seconded by Mr. Williams.  The motion was passed unanimously.
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